
EXCERPT FROM THE MINUTES OF THE

COMMUNITY OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY PANEL
HELD ON 1 DECEMBER 2009

COSP.46/09
DEALING WITH FUEL POVERTY

The Principal Housing Officer – Private Sector (Mr Dickson) submitted report DS.74/09 presenting information and evidence to support the provision of a Fuel Poverty Officer to cover the whole of Cumbria, which would be hosted by Carlisle City Council.

Mr Dickson informed Members that fuel poverty was a growing national problem, with the relative cost of fuel still significantly more expensive when compared to prices five years ago.  There were varying estimates of how many households were living in fuel poverty, but indictors were that there were an estimated 4.5 million (Public Accounts Committee - July 2009), with other agencies estimating between 5 - 6 million.  The problem was exacerbated in Cumbria due to the fact that it had areas of high rurality and specific local circumstances, such as the high number of low wage households and more older people only on state pension.

Since the demise of the Cumbria Energy Efficiency Advice Centre (CEEAC) and the introduction of the Energy Saving Trust Advice Centre (ESTAC) activity had considerably decreased in that important area of work and fuel poverty was not within the remit of the ESTAC.  In addition to the increasing numbers of households in fuel poverty, the current Government initiative (Warm Front - which provided assistance to eligible households for the installation of heating and insulation measures) had been found to be poorly targeted, with nearly 75% of households entitled to a grant unlikely to be in fuel poverty.  Added to that, many people who were in fuel poverty and on benefits could not afford the excess cost of the provision of central hearing over and above the grant allowed, and could therefore be excluded from the scheme completely.

Fuel poverty had been closely identified as contributing to poverty by Cumbria County Council, which was reflected in its Anti-Poverty Strategy.  The Actions for Fuel Poverty identified within the Anti-Poverty Strategy Action Plan were being picked up by the Fuel Poverty Task Group, and a letter of support from the Task Group was appended to the report for Members' information.  Fuel poverty was also a new Local Area Agreement target, details of which were provided.

Mr Dickson explained that, in order to properly target those in fuel poverty and those living in energy inefficient homes, and as a result of discussions with all Cumbrian Local Authorities, it was proposed to fund the appointment of a co-ordinator/facilitator/organiser (Fuel Poverty Officer) covering all local authority areas in Cumbria.  The post would provide a much needed focus on reducing fuel poverty throughout the County, funding for which would be met from the CEEAC residual funding pot (revenue).  It was further intended that the Fuel Poverty Officer, in addition to the above work, would also liaise with utility companies to draw down funding for insulation measures, targeting the homes of households who were living in energy inefficient homes and those in fuel poverty.

The remaining residual funding (capital) would be utilised to attract match funding from other agencies for appropriate insulation schemes and initiatives.  It was anticipated that the post was likely to become self-funding prior to completion of the Officer's first year in post.

In conclusion, Mr Dickson informed Members that it was proposed that the Fuel Poverty Officer post be established for a fixed term period of three years, with the anticipation of an extended contract should the incoming levies enable the post to become self-financing.

The Executive had on 26 October 2009 considered the matter (EX.219/09 refers) and decided:

“That the Executive received report DS.74/09 and made it available for consideration by the Community Overview and Scrutiny Panel, prior to a decision being taken by the Executive at a future meeting.”

In scrutinising the report Members raised the following questions and concerns:

(a) In response to questions Mr Dickson confirmed that the post would be a Cumbria wide post and that the funding had been provided by partners which included other Councils in Cumbria.  

(b) Members asked to look at the post in one year to monitor its success.

(c) Mr Dickson confirmed that SAP was the Standard Assessment Procedure and clarified that although some properties had a high SAP rating the household could still be subject to fuel poverty due to a low income.  He confirmed that fuel poverty is defined as being a household that spent more than 10% of their income on sustaining a satisfactory heating regime within the property.

(d) A Member highlighted the letter of support from the Chair of the Fuel Poverty Task Group which had been circulated with the Report.  She also highlighted some of the work the County Council carried out and grants that were available to people over the age of 60.  She added that a further problem that exacerbated fuel poverty was the use of card meters in homes.

Mr Dickson responded that the City Council was taking part in a Keep Safe Keep Warm event on 9 December at Denton Holme and the event would bring all of the schemes and grants to the attention of the community.  He added that it was hoped that the event could be rolled out across the City.

The Assistant Director (Resources) Mr Mason stated that the Council had an anti poverty strategy to help with financial issue and he would work towards including information on fuel poverty when the new post was filled.

A Member commented that this would be useful as people on benefits were most at risk and added that there were equality and diversity issues which would need an EIA.

(e) The Panel agreed that the Post needed to be filled as soon as possible and asked how quickly it could happen.

Mr Dickson explained that the matter would go back to the Executive on 14 December for their decision.

RESOLVED – 1) That the Panel fully support the appointment of a Fuel Poverty Officer and urged the Executive to agree the post and allow for the appoint to be made quickly.

2) That the Panel would like to meet the new postholder and review the work of the postholder in 12 months time.

3) That the Council’s Anti Poverty Strategy be amended to include information on Fuel Poverty when the new postholder was in place.







